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NOTICED MEETING MINUTES
COUNCIL PRESIDENT WEBB AND COUNCIL MEMBER LEE
RE: CITY COUNCIL REDISTRICTING
December 9, 2010
1:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Conference Room B, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,

In attendance:  Council Members Jack Webb and E. Denise Lee
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Suzie Loving, Celeste Hicks, BeLinda Peeples and Scott Wilson – ECAs; Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Tia Mitchell – Florida Times-Union; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT; John Libby – American Public Dialogue; Dawn Holder, Gwyneth Holder and Joe Andrews – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County
Meeting Convened:  1:35 p.m.

Council President Webb convened the meeting and had the attendees announce themselves for the record.  
President Webb announced that, pursuant to Chapter 18 the Ordinance Code, he will be appointing the Rules Committee as the committee to draft the redistricting plan.  A timeline for the redistricting process as provided in the Ordinance Code was distributed and reviewed.
John Libby of American Public Dialogue who drafted the redistricting plan that was adopted following the 1990 Census outlined several of the key legal criteria for producing valid districts: equal population (according to court rulings, local government districts may vary no more than 10% in size from the most to the least populated district); minority access must be maintained (no retrogression in ability of minority residents to elect their preferred candidates); districts must be compact; districts must be contiguous.  Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office stated that the Office of General Counsel and General Counsel Cindy Laquidara will advise the Rules Committee, acting as the Reapportionment Committee, at a future meeting about the criteria and analysis consistent with current status of federal law and court precedents that will determine what rules must be followed in developing legally defensible districts.
The group discussed issues of minority representation and Jacksonville’s history in electing minority candidates.  The creation of the at-large residency areas in the 1990s and the general integration of the Jacksonville community were also discussed. Council Member Lee stated that the two recently passed Florida Constitutional amendments regarding standards to be used in redistricting federal and state districts do not in any way impact Jacksonville’s redistricting process.  Mr. Libby stated that it will be interesting to see how the courts rule in legal challenges that have already been posed to the implementation of those two amendments – how will the courts interpret the amendments in light of the non-retrogression provisions of the 1965 Voting Rights Act?  Council Member Lee noted that Jacksonville’s Hispanic population is growing substantially and may at some point become yet another factor to consider in ensuring that Jacksonville’s districts fairly represent all of the community’s substantial minority populations.
Mr. Libby stated that at least two City entities – the Planning Department and the Supervisor of Elections’ Office – have the computing and mapping technology to produce redistricting plans in-house, so the City would not necessarily have to employ an outside consultant to do the job.  Jeff Clements added that the GIS Office within the Information Technologies Department also possesses the capability to draw district plans.  Mr. Libby added that the development of both mapping technology and the ready availability of all of the City’s information on the Internet mean that this redistricting process could be open to unprecedented opportunities for public examination of and input on the plans under consideration.  There could be opportunities for the public to communicate on-line their issues and questions about the plans, either by e-mail or via a blog or other public access site.
Council Members Webb and Lee stated that they will schedule a noticed meeting with Bill Killingsworth, Director of Planning and Development, within the next week or two to discuss the process in more detail.  Council Member Lee requested staff to compile historical information on the last three redistricting processes for the committee’s use.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:15 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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